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MINUTES

Tuesday, June 3, 2008

10:00 a.m. - 3:00 p.m. 

Westin LAX

Members Present:

CCC: Dan Crump, Mark Wade Lieu, Jane Patton, Michelle Pilati

CSU: Darlene Yee-Melichar, Barry Pasternack, John Tarjan, Marshelle Thobaben, Mark Van Selst

UC: Michael Brown, Mary Croughan, Mark Rashid, Keith Williams

Guests Present:

Julie Adams (CCC Executive Director); Maria Bertero-Barcelo (UC Executive Director); Bob Buckley (Incoming Vice Chair, CSU); Stephen McLean (Incoming UCEP Chair, UC); Ann Peacock (CSU Executive Director); Henry C. Powell (Incoming Vice Chair, UC); Barbara Swerkes (Incoming Member-at-Large, CSU); Deborah Willis (Incoming UCOPE Chair)

I.
Chair’s Announcements 

Chair Mark Wade Lieu welcomed incoming and returning ICAS members to the meeting. Chair Lieu explained that the UC Executive Director, Maria Bertero-Barcelo, is retiring at the end of June, and expressed gratitude for her work. 

II.
Consent Calendar

A.  Approval of the Agenda

Chair Lieu proposed two additions to the agenda under item XII - New Business, including an update on Perkins funding and testing, and the CSU approval of the IGETC Standards document. 

MSU Pasternack to approve the agenda with additions.   
B.  Approval of the April 30, 2008 Meeting Notes

MSU Pasternack to approve the April 30, 2008 Meeting Notes with suggested changes.
III. 
Reports from Senate Chairs


Michael Brown, Chair, Academic Senate UC

Professor Brown began by discussing the Undergraduate Work Team of the Study Group on University Diversity report, which was presented to UC Regents in May. The UC Regents responded strongly to the report, and had ideas regarding flexibility and access in regards to the current UC admissions standards. 
The UC Academic Council approved a modification of the BOAR’s eligibility reform proposal, which would modify the UC’s current freshman eligibility policy. At their last meeting, the Regents expressed great eagerness to increase access and diversity for students as recommended in this BOAR’s proposal, which includes eliminating the requirement for the SAT 2, and instituting a comprehensive review for eligible applicants. The eligibility reform proposal will be voted on by the UC Academic Assembly in June.  

Professor Brown reported that the University of California Office of the President (UCOP) is restructuring and will be reduced in size, but it is hoped that downsizing efforts will not affect services provided to the Academic Senate. The Academic Senate has been actively involved in a number of ways with the restructuring of UCOP because the restructuring is much more than just an administrative issue. UC system-wide operations are supported by the research functions of UCOP, and the Academic Senate wants to ensure that the UCOP’s support will remain in spite of the downsizing.
Professor Brown then reported on budget information, and noted that the Governor’s May revision of the State budget restored approximately $98.5 million to the UC budget, but this is still approximately $340 million short of the operating budget proposed by the Regents last fall. The budget cuts put the faculty salary plan, which calls for a 26% increase in faculty salaries over four years, in jeopardy. The UC currently has salary scales which are based on the principle that faculty get equal base pay, regardless of where they teach. Some of the UC Chancellors and Regents oppose this system because the salary scales could potentially reward non-progressing faculty. The issue for the Academic Senate is that faculty are not just another employee group, but rather, they are key and critical to the knowledge production, creation and dissemination of the University. 
It was reported that the UC Academic Senate is looking into and discussing the important issue of faculty presence on campus during non-teaching time because California legislators are interested in how faculty utilize this time.
Professor Brown spoke about the new UC President, Mark Yudof, who has a command of higher education issues, is a powerful speaker, and seems to be approaching issues with a broad perspective. While Yudof will be a strong and savvy leader, there is concern regarding where he will lead the ten UC campuses, which have a goal of one standard of excellence, which is expected from the public. Yudof comes from a flagship system, yet the UC does not want a tiering of campuses and wants to make sure that Yudof understands the uniqueness of the UC system.
Barry Pasternack, Chair, Academic Senate CSU
Professor Pasternack began his report by noting that CSU faculty members will receive a 2% salary increase at the end of the month, with an additional provision for those faculty members at the top step to receive a 2.5 – 3.5% salary increase. 

Professor Pasternack spoke about recent actions that have taken place at the CSU, including the approval of 15 resolutions at the May Plenary meeting. Notably, a resolution was passed to conduct a performance evaluation of the Early Assessment Program (EAP). Changes were made to the Bylaws of the Academic Senate, and revisions were made to Academic Preparation and Education Programs Committee. A resolution was passed that supports the proposal for a virtual library and classes. The Board of Trustees approved a fee increase of 10% for students, and Access to Excellence was formally adopted. 
Professor Pasternack announced that a new slate of Executive Committee officers was elected, including the election of Professor Tarjan as the incoming Chair, Professor Buckley as the incoming Vice Chair, the re-election of Professor Van Selst as Secretary, the re-election of Professor Yee-Melichar as Member-at-Large, and the election of Professor Swerkes as Member-at-Large.   
Professor Pasternack then discussed the Governor’s May revision of the State budget that restored $97.5 million to the CSU budget, which means next year’s CSU budget is the same as the current year’s budget with the 10% student fee increase. The CSU has admitted more students than the system received funding for.  The application period for admittance was reduced, and 60% of students admitted were transfer students and the spring application period was closed. However, by law, the top third of students have to be admitted to the CSU, and transfer students are the highest acceptance priority according to the Master Plan. Professor Pasternack noted most CSU campuses have fairly open enrollment policies, with the exception of San Diego State University which has different entrance requirements, and California Polytechnic State University, San Luis Obispo, which has impacted majors.  
Mark Wade Lieu, President, Academic Senate CCC

Chair Lieu announced that Senator Jack Scott was selected as the next Chancellor of California Community Colleges. An exciting and positive recent event was the gift of $70 million from the Bernard Osher Foundation to support private scholarships for California's Community College students, the largest gift ever received by the California Community Colleges. The Bernard Osher Foundation is also giving to all three higher education segments by funding scholarship programs for community college students transferring to the CSU and UC campuses. 

Elections for the Executive Committee were held in April at the Spring Plenary Session. Richard Mahon, the South Area Representative, will be joining ICAS as a member for next year. Chair Lieu then spoke about the Academic Senate’s efforts to obtain 501c3 status.
Chair Lieu reported on accreditation, which often times puts burden on smaller colleges, so small colleges are working together to address this issue. He also spoke about the discussion taking place regarding compressed calendars, and noted that guidelines will be developed in the near future.  


IV.
CSU Joint and Independent Doctoral Degrees 

Professor Brown began the discussion by noting that three years ago, there was tension between UC and CSU administrators in regards to who could grant certain doctorate degrees. Part of the Master Plan requires that the UC develop joint doctorate programs with the CSU, and an issue that arose was the CSU’s issuance of independent doctorate degrees. 

One of the UC’s planning groups, Planning for Doctoral and Professional Education (PDPE), has examined issues regarding joint doctorates and has recently drafted a paper. The UC Academic Senate saw a draft of the PDPE paper, and once the paper is ready for public circulation, an ICAS discussion is proposed regarding the paper. 

The notion from the PDPE is that there may be particular circumstances in which the CSU may not want to grant certain doctorates. A discussion was held about instances where CSU would not want to grant certain doctorates. One member noted that the goal of the discussion should be not to just have a political solution, but rather a philosophical discussion. It was noted that the CCC may potentially participate in this discussion as well. The UC’s Academic Planning committee and the California Postsecondary Education Commission (CPEC) might be involved in the discussion, because the joint doctorate degree debate is a broader issue than just the Academic Senates. 

It was noted that the question of what degrees to offer and who should offer them is an academic question, and ICAS should handle this question. A recommendation was made that ICAS not be a passive observer regarding this matter.  Chair Lieu recommended waiting for the PDPE to finish its paper before ICAS has a discussion. ICAS will take a leadership role with the joint doctoral degree issue and the discussion will continue in the fall. 
Members discussed that the CSU will offer a doctorate degree in Nursing Practice, and that a few other professional doctorates have been considered, but the primary issue is funding. There is a great deal of pressure for the CSU to offer doctoral degrees, but there is a lack of funding, and faculty members have to consider the faculty resources and other support services necessary for the doctoral programs. The issue of resources also includes the availability of faculty members and their expertise in operating doctoral programs. The philosophical aspects of CSU and UC joint doctorates were then discussed by ICAS members. 

A discussion was held about the recipient of the CSU’s public health and microbiology grant, which allotted funds for researching the doctorate degrees in this subject. Public health labs are being shut down, and there is a need for more Ph.D.s to be granted in this subject area. At a future ICAS meeting, an update and clarification will be provided about the public health and microbiology grant funding. 
V.
Oversight of ASSIST

Chair Lieu provided an update regarding the oversight of ASSIST and members discussed concerns regarding faculty input and communication. 

Chair Lieu recently spoke with Jeff Spano, and received a document titled “Status of ASSIST – May 19, 2008,” which was prepared by Rachel Hendrickson. Spano and Sue Wilbur had input regarding the document. The document states that an ASSIST advisory committee has been assembled and technical matters are being pulled together. 
One ICAS member noted that the report does not make them feel better about the status of ASSIST, because major technical decisions have been made by administrators and there is currently no forum for accountability from the public.

Another ICAS member was concerned with the “FUTURE” section of the document, particularly the lack of CSU faculty involvement and input in the “visioning exercise” for the next generation of software development.  A discussion was held about ASSIST’s end users.
It was noted that ICAS members should keep in mind that the problem with ASSIST is the competing desires for what ASSIST does, and ICAS needs to rethink what ASSIST is. A weakness of the document is that it does not address what the new direction of ASSIST will be. 
A concern was expressed regarding ASSIST’s frequent staff turnaround and lack of stability.  Chair Lieu noted that Spano assured him that ASSIST’s staff expertise is not being lost.  Professor Brown informed members that ASSIST was a UC managed project, and UCOP is going through restructuring and downsizing, and some of ASSIST’s technical staff may be leaving due to UCOP’s downsizing. 
An ICAS member expressed that they thought the items in the ASSIST document were perhaps not happening, and ICAS can help by making a recommendation that the advisory committee meets in the near future, because the committee has not met in over two years. 
A discussion was held about where the ASSIST project is housed, and how the project was originally a UC Irvine project, and it is predicted that it will go back to being a UC Irvine project. Professor Brown is less concerned with where ASSIST is housed, and more concerned that ASSIST functions intersegmentally.  
MSU Brown for Chair Lieu to draft a letter to the Executive Management Oversight Committee (EMOC) advising that they convene an advisory body meeting in the near future, preferably in June or July. Chair Lieu will send a draft to Professor Tarjan and Professor Brown for input. 

VII.
ICAS Bylaws
CCC Executive Director, Julie Adams, provided an update regarding the draft ICAS Bylaws. UC Executive Director Maria Bertero-Barcelo and Adams are presenting the document as a draft item to see if the bylaws are proceeding in the right direction and to seek feedback before bringing the item back in for actual debate and approval. 

Members discussed larger issues regarding the bylaws, such as SciGETC and where to include it. A recommendation was made to include a section regarding the support of the Executive Directors to ICAS. 
The following items were recommended for clarification/elaboration in the bylaws:
· Preamble and the inclusion of items of mutual concern

· Definition of committees

· Voting processes, proxy voting, and alternate members 
· Membership of special committees and types of memberships

· Appointments to committees and high school faculty representatives

· Officers and ex-offico members

· Emergency meetings

· Chair selection

· Website maintenance and management
· Meeting participation by phone
The ICAS Executive Council will work with each segment’s Executive Directors to bring back a revised document to a future ICAS meeting. 
MSU Brown to postpone action until the fall regarding the ICAS bylaws. 

VIII. 
ICAS Transfer White Paper Writing Group
The CCC selected Professor Pilati and Professor Patton to serve on the Transfer White Paper Writing Group. The CSU and UC have not yet selected members. 
The UC and CSU will select members for the Transfer White Paper Writing Group in the near future, and Chair Lieu reminded ICAS members to send him resource documents. 
IX.
Transfer Issues
Members discussed various on-going transfer issues. 

LDTP

Professor Swerkes noted that there was no news to report on LDTP, and that the three different groups have been functioning properly. 

C-ID

Professor Michelle Pilati has replaced Kate Clark as the Project Director, and a new website has been launched. Disciplines have been determined for the upcoming academic year: English (Creative Writing), Geology, Psychology, Sociology, and Theater/Drama. 
IMPAC
Adams explained that when the Basic Skills Initiative (BSI) grant was prepared, she was contacted by a professional grant writer who inquired about IMPAC and informed Adams that the federal government has 200 million dollars available for grants. 
IMPAC, which is an ICAS project, could be revitalized and a major benefit of the project would be having faculty come together. ASCCC is excited about this possibility, and Bakersfield College could be the host of a pilot project. The concentration of this grant money would be in the Science, Technology, Engineering, and Mathematics (STEM) Education Coalition. Adams asked if ICAS would be interested in supporting the revitalization of IMPAC, and interest was generally expressed by ICAS members.   
X.
Letter to the Editor
Members reviewed a draft ICAS letter to the editor regarding the state budget. It was noted that recently, all three segments collaborated and released a brochure titled Funding Higher Education: An investment in California’s economy.  Chair Lieu will email the link to the brochure to ICAS members. 
ICAS members began discussing the changes that need to be made to the draft letter to the editor.  The following changes were suggested: 
· Highlight workforce issues and provide examples about workforce shortages

· Discuss the over-enrollment issue at the CSU

· Include data about the number of people who are served by higher education
· Add the historical context of higher education budget cuts
· Include information about international competition and global education. 
Other suggestions and edits will be sent to Chair Lieu. 
ICAS members discussed who to send the letter to the editor to and when to send it. It was suggested to send the letter to several large newspapers every week over the summer. 
ICAS members reached a general consensus to move forward with refining the letter to the editor.  
XI.
ICAS Scheduling/Planning for the 2008-09 Academic Year

Members scheduled the first meeting for the 2008-09 academic year and proposed agenda topics were discussed.   

September 10, 2008 was selected as the first ICAS meeting for the 2008-09 academic year, and the second meeting date will be determined by email. CSU Executive Director, Ann Peacock, will contact Adams and Bertero-Barcelo regarding future meeting dates. 

XII.   New Business

 Future ICAS agenda items and tasks were discussed, including:

· Contact Professor Fulks regarding public health and microbiology grants
· ASSIST update
· Review ICAS bylaws for debate and approval
· Update on Perkins Bronze, Silver and Gold standards
XIII.
Adjournment
Chair Lieu adjourned the meeting at 2:30 p.m.  
Respectfully submitted by:

Katey Lewis, Senior Administrative Assistant
Mark Wade Lieu, President, CCC Academic Senate
PAGE  
2

